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Threshold  
  C'mon In!!                   

 

 

Pastor's Message 

 

Dear Friends, 

A hospital for sinners, not a museum for saints.” 

A  few years ago, while taking a class at Union 
Theological Seminary in NewYork City, I had the 
chance to meet with Mr. Frank Vagnone, 
executive director of the Historic House Trust of 
New York City, a not-for-profit dedicated to the 
preservation of historic homes in the City. We 
were discussing how and why historic places are 
preserved. Mr. Vagnone shared his vision for 
historic preservation and the opportunities 
historic sites have for affecting the present and 
imagining a future. Rather than simply 
preserving the "dishes" of the house, how might 
these sites be true to the passions, ideals and 
"complicated lives" of their former occupants? 
How might the sites move from museums 
housing artifacts to cultural and political think 
tanks from which new ideas and movements 
may be born? Not a simple task, to be sure. 

His approach begs the question: ”How does an 
institution (like the church) firmly grounded in 
history- which may be losing its place in society 
and may be viewed as outmoded, if not 
irrelevant- move from history to the future, 

from museum to think tank?" My Vagnone’s 
response was this: ”I start outside and gather 
people in, building momentum, sharing ideas- 
using social networking and discussion forums, 
and then I bring it home to my people, my 
congregation. And we work toward 
implementing the vision." 

As he spoke, I couldn't help but think of our 
tendency (as church-folks) to look toward the 
past, to reminisce about our "golden ages" and 
"good ole days"- when our institutions were 
booming, and the struggle was to grow to keep 
up. Yes, we tend to look backward and mourn, 
when we ought to look forward and hope. Our 
institutions, however outmoded or irrelevant 
they may now seem, were designed for the 
world of their day, and they were effective in 
that world. But today is something new. Social 
changes over even just the last fifty years have 
turned the endeavors of Victorian world upside 
down. Fortunately for us, if we return to our 
values, to our foundation, for many of us 
Gospel of Jesus Christ, we can reframe the 
current crisis and begin to hope. 

The way the gospel writers remember the life of 
Jesus paints the picture of a religious institution 
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that had lost its relevance in some ways, and 
which struggled to keep pace with the changing 
game of the Roman Empire. They remembered 
Jesus as an agent of change. They remembered 
that Jesus did not spend his time lamenting the 
glory days of the faith of the Hebrews, instead 
he looked at the needs around him and moved 
to meet them. He did so by casting a vision of 
what might be, a Kingdom of God -at hand. 

And how about us here in our context? Is the 
Kingdom- the Commonwealth- of God at-hand 
in Richmond? 

Abigail Van Buren (of “Dear Abby” fame) is 
quoted as saying, “the Church is a hospital for 
sinners, not a museum for saints.” Let that sink 
in for a second. 

Sure, nobody likes the antiquated “sinner” 
image, I get that. We’re progressive, yes. But in 
the sense that sinners are those who have not 
yet achieved perfection, I am one. In the sense 
that sinners miss the mark, I am one. In the 
sense that sinners continue to need to be 
transformed by the Gospel, I am one. (If the 
church is indeed a hospital for sinners, I promise 
you God offers universal healthcare in the form 
of free and unmerited grace. Amen?) I better 
stop, I’m beginning to preach here. 

As we look ahead to 2015 and begin to decide 
how we will be bold, progressive, and relevant 
in Richmond and beyond, let us carefully 
consider where God is calling us to the margins 
in our community- within and without. Let’s 
consider our gifts- and the many ways we’ve 
been blessed, individually and collectively. And 
let us consider where our gifts and the needs of 
the world meet. Our Lenten journey will focus 
on hunger in its many forms, and we’ll look for 
opportunities to connect with our neighbors 
and friends. What do we hunger for? Where are 
our brothers and sisters hungry around us? And 
what is the Good News here? 

Following Mr. Vagnone’s lead, we begin by 
listening to the voices crying out. We gather the 

people in. And we press on toward the vision. 
How will you take part? 

Pastor Brian 

_____________________ 

 Where your donation 

goes...(part 2) 

In February/March the Special Sunday in the 

United Methodist calendar when Special 

offerings are taken is on Sunday, March 15—the 

fourth Sunday of Lent.  Our church does not 

take the special offering but has budgeted a 

donation to this important work.  One Great 

Hour of Sharing “provides major support of the 

United Methodist Committee on Relief 

(UMCOR), which provides immediate assistance 

in the wake of disasters and helps support 

ongoing ministries of food, shelter, health and 

peace.  One Great Hour of Sharing giving allows 

100 percent of designated gifts to be used for 

the specified disaster response or other 

ministry.  Generous giving allowed UMCOR to 

begin supporting recovery efforts soon after an 

earthquake and typhoon devastated parts of 

the Philippines in October and November and 

killer tornadoes struck 

the Midwest in late 

2013.” 

Let us lift up in prayer the work of UMCOR 

which includes the delivering of UMCOR kits—

The UMW will be putting together Health Kits at 

our first evening meeting on Feb. 12.  If you 

wish to donate items please see Pat Yamamoto 

for the list. 

Quote taken from the United Methodist 

Program Calendar for 2015.  

-Pat Yamamoto 
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Open Door Upcoming 
Events 

 
 

 
 
 
 
   
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Feb 21 and 22 

"Faithfulness and Fruitfulness 

Tour" with Bishop Brown  
A special invitation for the Bridges District 

Superintendant to  join Bishop Brown as he 

travels around our Annual Conference to 

celebrate our  Faithfulness and Fruitfulness.   

Feb. 21st at 10:00 am at Sacramento 

Japanese UMC for a time of sharing and 

celebration.    Here we will gather to sing and 

celebrate and to be with our Bishop in a Town 

Hall kind of gathering where we will get to greet 

him and be in conversation with him! 

 

Feb. 22 at 10:30 am as Bishop Brown Preaches 

at Taylor Memorial UMC in Oakland (following 

worship there will be a time to meet and greet 

the Bishop)  and then at  2:00 pm for a 

reception at Epworth UMC in Berkeley. 

 

It's a chance to celebrate the many ways our 

District has been rising up in faithfulness 

and fruitfulness. 

 

Please call the District office at 916-374-1501 if 

you have any questions about this exciting 

journey....and though it's not required to 

attend, the District would love to know how 

many people will be attending and help with 

the planning. 

 

   

                 
 

Bay Area Social Justice Forum: Food 

Justice  
The Center for Social Justice and Civic 

Engagement at Holy Names University will be 

holding the 5th Annual Social Justice Forum on 

Saturday February 21, centered around food 

justice. The keynote speaker, Bryant Terry, is a 

chef, educator, and author renowned for his 

activism to create a healthy, just, and 

sustainable food system.  

 

This day-long conference will feature 

workshops covering topics surrounding Food 

Justice such as food access and scarcity, 

sustainability, and how food injustice impacts 

marginalized communities. The forum will also 

feature community organizing workshops to 

bring community members together and 

implement tangible action steps to leave with 

Regularly Scheduled: 

Sundays 
 Worship, Godly Play & Fellowship , 
 10am 

 Small Group: Restorative Spiritual 
 Practice, 6 pm (1st and 3rd Sundays) 
 
 Tuesdays,  
 Let's Knit!, GRIP Shelter, 6:30 pm 
Wednesdays 
 Seekers, 11 am 
 Small Group 7 pm Friendship Hall 

 

tel:916-374-1501
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from the forum. There will also be time to 

network with community organizations that are 

doing work in the food justice movement. 

 

Event information here . Register here ($40 for 

the forum and lunch).  

 

Ash Wednesday Service at 
St. Luke's,  Wednesday, Feb 18 

The service will begin at 7 pm on Ash 
Wednesday, February 18, at St Luke's 
 UMC, 3200 Barrett Avenue in Richmond. See 
you there! 
 

       
New Small Group Continues 
2/15: Restorative Spiritual 
Practice  

 

Our new small group will continue meeting on 

the first and third Sundays of each month at 

6:00 pm in the Sanctuary. We will set aside this 

time for ourselves in order to create some 

quiet, contemplative space and connect with 

the still center. Prayer practices, gentle 

movement and meditation practices will be 

explored as avenues to connecting to the Divine 

Source within each of us. Come dressed 

comfortably; bring your preferred mat and/or 

cushion (some will also be provided). All ability 

and skill levels welcome and encouraged to 

participate. Contact Liza if you are curious or 

interested 

 

Attention coffee hour 

hosts/hostesses: 

   If you notice we are getting low on coffee, 

paper supplies, utensils, plastic trash bags or 

whatever it might be please notify me. I'm the 

designated purchaser for these sorts of things. 

You can email me (best bet) or call me at 510 

525-6459. 

Thanks! 

Barbara Glendenning 

bglendenning@berkeley.edu 

 

_______________________________________ 

 

Lenten Reminders: 

Ash Wednesday: Feb 18  (Lent begins) 

Palm Sunday:  March 29 

Holy Week:  March 30-April 2 

Good Friday:  April 3 

Easter:  April 5 

  

http://opendoorumc.us5.list-manage.com/track/click?u=cad5142ed0d69a72e9982bcac&id=c622166fee&e=134c1e3697
http://opendoorumc.us5.list-manage1.com/track/click?u=cad5142ed0d69a72e9982bcac&id=aac9ff8014&e=134c1e3697
mailto:liza.odumc@gmail.com?subject=Sunday%20Night%20Small%20Group
mailto:bglendenning@berkeley.edu
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Godly Play in February 
Here are the stories scheduled for February: 

 

Sunday 2/8: This Sunday we will hear the 

Parable of the Good Shepherd. Beth is our 

storyteller.  

 

Sunday 2/15: This Sunday we will hear the 

Parable of the Leaven. Desiree is our 

storyteller.  

 

Sunday 2/22: This Sunday we hear the the story 

of the Holy Family and change the color to 

purple, followed by the story of the Mystery of 

Easter. Jennifer is our storyteller. 

 

Volunteer Training for 

Children's Ministries 

March 7, 2015, 3:30-6:30 pm 

Now that I have been with you as Director of 
Childrens Ministries for a whole year, I am 
excited to celebrate this milestone by taking our 
Childrens Ministries program to the next level! 
On March 7, I will offer a volunteer training 
opportunity for anyone interested in getting 
involved with Open Door in a new way, one that 
will nurture the faith and wonder of the next 
generation of our Open Door family. Join me 

from 3:30 - 6:30 pm in Fellowship Hall while we 
experience a full Godly Play lesson, practice 
telling some stories on our own, and review the 
District Safe Sanctuary policy (which includes a 
background check). 

 
I am reaching out to you today to ask you to 
join me for this training opportunity, because 
you are special and I know that you can help 
our kids grow in their faith and community. Not 
only would your presence with the Open Door 
Kids be a benefit to them (as they will get to 
experience you!), but time spent with children 
is never without learning even for those of us 
most experienced in life. Please give some 
serious consideration to my request- I would 
love to have you on board! 

 
Being a Childrens Ministries volunteer involves 
a few things. First, the training; and that's 
coming right up! All volunteers must be trained 
and screened before going into the Godly Play 
room. Second, a commitment to spending one 
Sunday every two months (for example, the 
second Sunday of each even month) in the 
Godly Play room, starting off as doorkeeper and 
growing into the role of storyteller. Third, 
attending a short Childrens Ministries meeting 
once every two months, to check in and make 
sure we are working as a community. In all, this 
is a one-time commitment of 3 hours for 
training and about 2-4 hours every two months, 
ongoing. 

 
Will you join me and help grow our Childrens 
Ministries program with your special gifts? 
With gratitude and blessings, 
 
Liza Schlosser 
Director of Childrens Ministries 
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Music Schedule 

Ray Capiral, our Music Director, 
has these reminders about the 
music schedule. If you are 
interested in joining in, send 
him a message at 
opendoormd@gmail.com. 

Children's Music rehearsal: 11:10 to 1noon on 
Sundays, immediately following coffee hour. 

Children's Performance: during worship every 
first Sunday of the month. No rehearsal those 
days. 

Bell Choir rehearsal: 9-10:30 am Saturdays 

Chancel Choir Rehearsal:  9-10 am Sunday 

 

 

Artist-In-Residence, Tim 
Silva! 

Greetings Open Door!  I am so thrilled to be 
back with this church  as your "Artist In 
Residence,"  and to be working with such 
dedicated musicians.  At first I felt 
uncomfortable with that title, but it seems 
more and more fitting as time goes on.  Here 
are some things we've been working on:  

Bells!  The Open Door Bell Choir was a smashing 
success at our combined Christmas Concert at 
St. Luke's UMC in December.  The Bell Choir has 
now reconvened and working up a repertoire 
for use in worship as well as another concert in 
the Spring.  Anyone else play bells??  

Band!  You'll see me with the band more this 
year, singing, playing bass, hopefully Ray will let 
me play some drums as well!  I can't tell you 
how much fun it is for me to add to the already 
rocking' band!  

Orchestra!  I am arranging music for a very 
special "Easter Orchestra," which will include 
lots of Open Door's 'hidden talent'…  Anyone 
out there play an instrument?  Even if you're 
rusty, we'll make it work!  

Concert Series!  I am hard at work lining up an 
eclectic mix of talent from the East Bay and 
beyond for series of evening concerts.  We aim 
to draw friends, neighbors, and the performers 
own fan bases to Open Door's beautiful 
sanctuary. I am very honored and excited to be 
putting this together.  Stay tuned!  

Shape-Notes!  As a part of the "Music at Open 
Door" series, I will also hold a workshop in 
shape-note singing.  Two  Saturday sessions will 
prepare anyone who's willing to join in the 
singing of Sacred Harp tunes, in the traditional 
shape-note style.  If you have no idea what I'm 
talking about, you are in for a treat.  It is all-
inclusive tradition that makes no attempt to be 
polished or proper, and the result is extremely 
powerful.  Join us!    

Thanks again for the opportunity to be here 
with you, creating great music and building 
community. It's been great fun and it will be an 
exciting Spring. Stay tuned!  

 Tim  
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United Methodist Women 

UMW Date change 

Due to a scheduling conflict, the Open Door 

United Methodist Women  evening meetings 

have been changed to the second Thursday 

once a quarter.   

Meetings will now be held on Thursday, 

February 12; Thursday May 14, Thursday 

September 10 and Thursday, November 12, 

2015.   Meetings commence at 6:30 P.M. 

During the February 12 meeting we will be 

assembling Health Kits for delivery to UMCOR.   

All are encouraged to contribute to this event 

by purchasing items on the list (obtainable from 

Pat Yamamoto) and placingthem in the basket 

at the back of the church.   Please note that 

UMCOR has very specific requirements for their 

kits.   Thanks 

Shelia 

     
UMW Service Project 
Meeting: 2/12  

The UMW will be meeting at 6:30 in Fellowship 
Hall on Thursday February 12 to engage in a 
service project: building UMCOR Health 
Kits! Health kits provide basic necessities to 
people who have been forced to leave their 

homes because of human conflict or natural 
disaster. Health kits are also used as learning 
tools in personal hygiene, literacy, nutrition, 
and cooking classes.  

 

  

Giving Made Easy 

If you are like us, you 

want to support the life 

and ministry of Open 

Door UMC, but your checkbook is tucked away 

at the bottom of a desk drawer. Don't worry; 

we offer auto-giving through our website!  

Click on www.opendoorumc.org  and, in only a 

few easy steps, you can set up a one-time or 

automatic recurring donation from your bank 

account or credit card for your regular tithe or 

offering, as well as your capital campaign 

contribution.  By creating a profile with a 

unique login, you can also change or stop 

recurring transactions at anytime and view your 

complete transaction history.  Your consistent 

support allows Open Door to continue to grow 

even when you are unable to join us in worship. 

.  

 

CHURCH CONTACT INFORMATION  
Open Door United Methodist Church 

6226 Arlington Blvd.  

Richmond, CA 94805 

 (510) 525-3500  

www.opendoorumc.org 

Pastor Brian’s email:  

Pastor.opendoorumc@gmail.com 

Church office email: 

opendoorumc.office@gmail.com 

http://www.opendoorumc.org/
http://www.opendoorumc.org/
mailto:mftollgaard.opendoorumc@gmail.com
mailto:opendoorumc.office@gmail.com
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Listening Through the Cracks 

by Deb McCaffrey 

 

 

 

 

 

Have you ever noticed that our country talks a 

lot about dreams? There's the "American 

Dream" that people aspire to, whatever that 

means anymore. There's gads of songs that 

center around dreams, my personal favorite 

being Your Wildest Dreams by the Moody Blues. 

It's become central to the Disney brand. I think 

dreams fascinate us because nothing is 

impossible in them. You can take that literally 

and imagine being able to fly in your dreams, 

for example. I have a friend that can have lucid 

dreams where he is aware that he is dreaming, 

which means he can control the dream. You can 

take that figuratively as well. Isn't that what 

dream big means? Aim for something 

improbable. After all, as Cinderella told us, "No 

matter how your heart is grieving, if you keep 

on believing, the dream that you wish will come 

true." 

Since February is Black History Month, you 

might be able to guess where I'm headed with 

this talk of dreams. It is a constant theme in civil 

rights movements. The obvious example is 

Martin Luther King, Jr.'s "I Have a Dream" 

speech. I want to focus on an earlier example 

that may well have inspired Dr. King. It's a poem 

by Langston Hughes called I Dream a World. 

I dream a world where man 

No other man will scorn, 

Where love will bless the earth 

And peace its paths adorn 

I dream a world where all 

Will know sweet freedom's way, 

Where greed no longer saps the soul 

Nor avarice blights our day. 

A world I dream where black or white, 

Whatever race you be, 

Will share the bounties of the earth 

And every man is free, 

Where wretchedness will hang its head 

And joy, like a pearl, 

Attends the needs of all mankind- 

Of such I dream, my world! 

It is a beautiful poem on its own, capturing in 

few words exactly what equality means. It 

specifically mentions race, but I feel it is also 

applicable to all injustices, even down to just 

being angry or petty. André Thomas took this 

poem and set it to music to add even more 

power to its words. We've sung this piece 

before, most likely for MLK day, but if you don't 

know it, I encourage you to look it up on 

YouTube. The piece has the same title, I Dream 

a World. It's quite a simple song, but Thomas 

chose his chords and rhythms masterfully. It 

switches the tone from light and gentle on the 

lyrics about dreams, to strong and firm on the 

big lyrics about triumph over negative 

emotions. If a dream is a wish your heart 

makes, then my wish is captured perfectly in 

this piece. 

______________________________________ 

THANKS to our mailing team: 

Marge Elliot 
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Open Door United Methodist Church                  
6226 Arlington Blvd.                     
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Sunday Schedule: 

Worship: 10 am  
       
 
Contact us!  www.opendoorumc.org  Office  (510) 525-3500  
Ministers    Everyone 
Pastor     Rev. Brian Adkins 
Director of Choir & Bell Choir  Ray Capiral 
Church Administrator  Barbara Arriaga 
Threshold Editor          Janet Sowers 
Threshold Publisher  Marge Elliot 
District Superintendent  Schuyler Rhodes 
Bishop    Warner H. Brown, Jr.  
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